Minutes
Iowa State Association of Counties
Board of Directors Meeting
ISAC Office, 5500 Westown Parkway, Suite 190, West Des Moines, Iowa 50266
Phone 515.244.7181

Present: Harlan Hansen, Joan McCalmant, Peggy Rice, Wayne Walter, Deb McWhirter, Marge Pitts, RJ Moore, Jeff Garrett, Matt Cosgrove, Jim George, Wayne Chizek, Russell Wood, Kathy Babcock, Lonny Pulkrabek, Wayne Clinton, Joe Neary
Absent: Melvyn Houser, Grant Veeder, AJ Mumm, Darin Raymond, Linda Langston
Guests: Eric Stierman, Dan Waid, Amanda Nelson, Amy Gould, Pat Lynch
Staff: Bill Peterson, Rachel Bennett, Kristi Harshbarger, Kelsey Sebern, Robin Harlow, Brad Holtan, Tammy Norman, Jeanine Scott, Dylan Young, Dan Rees, Mindi Lewis
Wednesday, December 3, 2014
ISAC President Harlan Hansen called the meeting to order at 9:30 am and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance. Introductions were given. 

Approval of Minutes

The ISAC Board of Directors meeting minutes from October 16-17, 2014 were reviewed. 

Moved by Wayne Clinton, seconded by Russell Wood to approve the minutes as written. The motion passed unanimously. 
The ETC Board of Directors meeting minutes from October 16 were reviewed for informational purposes. 

The ISAC Board of Directors meeting and General Session minutes from November 12, 2014 were reviewed.

Moved by Joan McCalmant, seconded by Russell Wood to approve the minutes as written. The motion passed unanimously. 
Presentation of Election Tool and Financial Dashboard

Dan Rees presented the analytics dashboard that was created to give ISAC the ability to create reports on the fly. The software used to create the dashboard was originally purchased for ETC, but it has been leveraged for this project. The dashboard is currently being used to create financial and meetings reports. 

Tammy Norman gave a background on her duties related to the election results provided by ISAC. Jeanine Scott gave an overview of the need for and the process that was used to create the ISAC Election Tool, and Dylan Young gave a demo to the Board. Overall, the tool has been an excellent solution that has both saved ISAC a lot of staff time and given ISAC members a user-friendly tool that offers results much more quickly. 
Discussion of Video Production Projects

Robin Harlow gave a background on the project and Freaky Fresh Marketing. Rachel Bennett explained the need for the video project and gave an overview of the proposals that included three options. Option 1 was to create an “About ISAC” video discussing services that would roll out in late spring/early summer of 2015; option 2 was to create an “ISAC Legislative Top Priorities” video highlighting each priority that would roll out at the start of the 2015 session; and option 3 was no immediate action moving forward. The board discussed the project and proposed options amply.

Moved by RJ Moore, seconded by Jim George to approve options 1 and 2 of the video production proposal at the estimated cost of $10,000. The motion passed unanimously. 

ISAC Group Health Program Presentation

Bill Peterson reported that ISAC currently administers a self-funded health plan for 24 counties and ISAC staff. Wellmark Blue Cross/Blue Shield of Iowa (Wellmark) acts as the third-party administrator for the plan. Amanda Nelson, Wellmark, gave a presentation reviewing program highlights for 2014 and highlighted proposed changes to the Specialty Pharmacy Program that will allow for more convenience for members at no additional cost. Amy Gould, Wellmark, explained changes to the Condition Support Program that will move from a five to three-condition model. The five-condition model left billing volatile for ISAC, and the new model is estimated to save the ISAC program nearly $50,000. The wellness program has been extremely successful. Counties are engaged and the participation rate had been really good. 
Bill gave an overview of the financials of the ISAC Group Health Program and reported an estimated net loss of $137,666 with an ending fund balance of $21.7 million at the end of FY 2014. He reviewed the financial projections for FY 2015 and FY 2016 each including the Program paying for ACA fees (Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute (PCORI) and transitional reinsurance fees) out of program reserves. Bill recommended the following actions be approved by the Board:

1. Approve recommended base rates with income increase of 8.17%.

2. Approve adjustments to specialty prescription drug programs. 

3. Adopt discount proposal with loss of discount limited to 5% per year. 

4. Adopt proposal to pay PCORI and transitional reinsurance fees through FY 2016. 

Moved by Russell Wood, seconded by Kathy Babcock to approve the recommended actions related to the ISAC Group Health Program. The motion passed unanimously. 

Legislative Issues

Jamie Cashman explained that in addition to their previous affiliate assignments that he will now act as the primary staff assigned to the auditors, environmental health, and public health affiliates during the 2015 session and that Lucas will cover the recorders and treasurers. 
Jamie gave an update on the work that is being done on the legislative priorities and objectives. He reported that leadership meetings are being planned. 
NACo Reports


Bill reported that registration is open for the 2015 NACo Legislative Conference.

Management and Financial Report

Brad Holtan gave a review of the financial report for October 31, 2014. He highlighted fall conference revenues for the past several years. The raffle and silent auction netted around $8,000 for the ISAC Education Foundation. 

Moved by Marge Pitts, seconded by Matt Cosgrove to accept the financial report. The motion passed unanimously. 

Kristi Harshbarger reported that Eric Gookin, law clerk, will be with ISAC through May helping to work on projects. The HIPAA Program is going well and is still accepting members. The statewide veterans affairs association has requested to be added as an ISAC affiliate and will present to the Board during the January meeting. During that meeting the Board will make a decision as to whether or not to perform a vote of the full membership during the spring school for their added membership.
Bill Peterson reported that Hanna De Groot has resigned her full-time position but will continue to contract to work no more than 10 hours a week maintaining the tracking tool and helping to keep track of legislation. He discussed the future of her position and/or a possible research position. The FY 2016 budget will include proposed changes to the marketing/communications processes. The second round of county visits has begun. 
ISAC Meetings Report

Kelsey Sebern gave an overview of the 2014 ISAC Fall School of Instruction post-conference survey. She spoke directly on coffee service, the hotel registration process and future educational seminar topics. Overall, the membership gave positive feedback with 79% reporting that they paid the right amount for the conference and 95% reporting that they plan to attend next year’s conference.
Kelsey gave an overview of the of the 2015 ISAC New County Officers School that is being held at The Meadows Events and Conference Center on January 14-15.
Kelsey presented the recommended 2015 ISAC Spring School of Instruction agenda to the board. The only change from the 2014 agenda is a shortened general session.
Moved by Deb McWhirter, seconded by Kathy Babcock to approve the agenda as recommended. The motion passed unanimously. 

Board members shared reports and inquiries. 

President Hansen adjourned the Board at 2:30 pm. 
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